
	 
Planning Department.                                                Fiveoaks, Main Road,
Sevenoaks District Council                                        Knockholt, Sevenoaks, Kent
Argyle Road                                                               TN14 7LH 

Sevenoaks, Kent                                                        30th October 2019
TN13 1HG
 
Subject: Revised planning application for Fort Halstead, 750 houses
Your Reference: 19/05000/HYB
Sent by email—30 October 2019—to planning.comments@sevenoaks.gov.uk
 
Dear Sir/Madam
The area north of the M25 in the Is being targeted with a disproportionate number of residential developments in the Green Belt and if built will engulf the villages of Knockholt and Halstead. 

Fort Halstead is earmarked for 750 new dwellings and commercial units. Over half of the proposed houses have a density of 45 to 60 dwellings per hectare, while roughly a quarter are at 50 to 60 a density that is far too high.   
Public transport is at an all-time low in the area especially the buses, recently one of two bus services via Knockholt was axed. All train stations with easy distance have no extra capacity for parking and vehicles are perked in the case of Knockholt station this matter will only become exacerbated especially if the projected Broke Hill development to the south of Halstead is granted planning permission.  Additionally, Sevenoaks Rail Travellers Association has advised that services are already configured for a maximum of 10 coaches while the Kent Route Study shows there is no capacity for any extra trains on the congested local lines into London. Put simply, it’s standing room only now and rail can’t cope with a potential 750 or more new commuters let alone those who if built live in Broke Hill. 

With poor transport links, residents today are forced to rely heavily on cars the use of bicycles are impractical and dangerous on the narrow heavily trafficked roads.  If 750 houses are added at Fort Halstead, that will likely see at least several thousand more car movements per week onto our narrow, rural lanes.

A major issue for Knockholt and Halstead residents throughout the long, long saga of planned developments at Ford Halstead has been the exit onto Star Hill Road, which is currently restricted for DSTL security reasons. Both villages already have issues—main roads through Knockholt and Halstead are used as rat-runs and speeds of 60mph plus have been recorded and the 30mph limit is mostly ignored.  

Star Hill to the west of the site is off camber, steep, narrow, and winding without a pavement and regularly used by cyclists as part of the Seven Hills challenge. Should the entry/exit onto Star Hill Road be allowed for general use, despite Sevenoaks District Council’s pledge not to do so, the traffic impact would be devastating.
It is imperative that the Star Hill Road access remains restricted—emergency services vehicles and buses only. It has been the scene of several major accidents, including a fatality.

The public utilities cannot cope at present and despite anything constructed on site it will still discharge into the existing sewage system or take power and water from respective grids Ther simply is not the infra structure to cope. 


SDC’s original excuse in its U-turn on approving 450 houses in 2015 was that the scheme would be ‘Employment Led.’ The planning proposals recently submitted very little commercial development.  

The Society also points out that this is a Green Belt site with large swathes of ancient woodland and grazing land. There’s also a question mark over contamination at certain areas used by Ministry of Defence organisations.

Certainly, the Fort Halstead developers seemed to acknowledge its value in their original application, stating that their development would: ‘Help protect other less-developed areas of the Green Belt from potential release’. In this context, one must reflect on the planning application recently submitted by Quinn Estates for about 1,000 houses on the former Broke Hill Golf Course, which is virtually adjacent to Fort Halstead. Broke Hill is both Green Belt land and an area of outstanding natural beauty…
As part of its development, the Core Strategy i.e. for Fort Halstead was examined at a public inquiry last October, held by the Planning Inspectorate. Planning agents acting on behalf of the owners of Fort Halstead tabled a proposal to re-allocate the site for a residential development of up to 1,000 homes with local facilities.
Sevenoaks District Council did not support this proposal and it was opposed by the Kent Downs AONB Unit at the inquiry. The Planning Inspector rejected the idea.
The Inspector said the site was not in a sustainable location as its inhabitants would have to travel a considerable distance to access transport, shopping, and other facilities and that the development was not needed to meet the district's future development requirements.
In practice,” SDC stated, “this means that large-scale housing development at the site is unlikely to be granted planning permission.”

Since then, nothing has really changed in terms of it being ‘a sustainable location’. It’s only assorted governments’ various targets for housing that have seen the Green Belt increasingly under threat. As a reminder, the Government National Planning Policy Framework regarding the Green Belt states:
•             It should check against unrestricted sprawl of large built-up areas
•             Prevent neighbouring areas merging into one another
•             Safeguard the countryside from encroachment.
With the collapse of the current ‘Employment-Led’ excuse to despoil the Green Belt, I object to this application and request Sevenoaks District Council to reject this application.

Yours sincerely,
S.G. Holloway
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